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URGENT ISSUES FOR THE BOARD T0 CONSIDER 
RE: THE 2020/2021 ACADEMIC YEAR 

 
 

We cannot expect “business as normal” in the fall.  
Even if government imposed social distancing guidelines are relaxed by September, many 
of our members will not feel comfortable riding transit to class. We need to have a 
contingency plan in place which will permit virtual participation in workshops until such 
time as members can feel safe meeting again in person.  
 
Failing to plan effectively for the future represents an existential threat to the 
Academy.   
With the cancellation of the Spring Talks we lost our customary opportunity to attract new 
members – that fact, coupled with normal attrition, makes it even more important to 
maintain our existing memberships. Current registrations are at a disastrously low level. If 
we do not take immediate action on a number of fronts, we stand to lose a significant 
percentage of our membership.  
 
Through the activities of the Tech team we are making significant progress  
in planning the electronic delivery of our workshops and developing the necessary 
programs for training and ongoing support. Some workshops completed the end of the 
winter semester via Zoom and some are continuing to hold informal virtual sessions. We 
know the technology can and will work. However, it would be short-sighted to think all we 
need to do to prepare for the fall is switch our delivery system.   
 
Our members have concerns and questions during this difficult period. 
We need to communicate with Academy members frequently and provide the information 
they want to know rather than what we want to tell them.   
 
We can help by providing firm dates and facts when we know them and letting them know 
that we are working on finding solutions to problems as they arise.  
 
 
The following suggested actions are presented to the Board for its consideration. 
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1.  That the board create a “Corona Task Force” 
 
Assembling a Corona Task Force to address these organizational, financial, and program 
issues should be a top priority (creating videoconferencing technical capabilities is just one 
part of the puzzle).   
 

 The current COVID-19 environment will have a strong impact on our members and 
on the Academy’s customary practices and policies.  

 
 Our members will be grieving the loss of social opportunities that the Academy has 

traditionally provided. We need to acknowledge that things will be different for a 
while.   

 
 It is important to be proactive about the post-Corona return to the classroom 

environment at Tartu. (For example, if hand-held microphones go the way of the 
handshake, provision must be made for a permanent change to hands-free table- 
top microphones.) 

 
It is suggested that such a task force should include representation from all relevant 
committees plus the Treasurer and the Webmaster. Brian Gaston has agreed to be the Tech 
team representative and serve in a liaison capacity. This group, at least in its early stages, 
should meet on an “as needed basis” so as to be nimble and pro-active. A system should be 
established whereby electronic polling of Board members could take place without having 
to wait for the next Board meeting if authorization is required (for the purchase of 
additional Zoom licences, as an example). 
 
The Corona Task Force should report regularly to the Board and keep the Academy 
members informed of developments on a frequent basis through general emails or the 
news section of the website. Consideration should be given to utilizing the website as a 
means of eliciting questions from members and providing responses to their concerns. 
 
The following motion is suggested: 
 
MOTION: That the Board authorize the immediate creation of a Corona Task Force to 
be in effect until such time as normal classroom activities can resume.  
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2. That the Board address matters regarding the lease it has with TARTU 
 
If workshops are being conducted via a virtual platform such as Zoom, we will not be 
occupying the classrooms at Tartu for the foreseeable future.  We have signed a lease with 
Tartu and have agreed to pay a “License Fee” in 2020/2021 as follows: 
 

“For September 1, 2020 to November 30, 2020 the sum of $14,040 payable on 
September 15, 2020 minus the deposit (already paid) of $9,846 for a net amount of 
$4,194. 
 
For January 1, 2021 to April 5, 2021 the sum of $14,040 payable on January 15, 
2021. Total additional expenditure for 2020/2021 is $18,234.” 
 

The question arises as to whether we are obligated to make this payment given the current 
COVID–19 circumstances.  In addition, we have been advised by Tartu that some of the 
agreed upon renovations, and in particular the accessibility lift from Madison, may not be 
completed in time due to restrictions on construction work.  
 
The following clauses are taken from the lease (all underlining mine) and could be seen to 
be pertinent: 
 

20. IMPOSSIBILITY OF PERFORMANCE 

Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Agreement, if either party 
hereto is bona fide delayed or hindered in or prevented from the performance of any 
term, covenant or act required hereunder by reason of strikes, labour troubles, inability 
to procure materials or services, power failure, restrictive governmental laws or 
regulations, riots, insurrection, sabotage, rebellion, war, acts of god, or other reasons 
whether of a like nature of not which is not the fault of the party delayed in performing 
work or doing acts required under the terms of this Agreement, then, the performance of 
such term, covenant or act as excused for the period of the delay and the party so 
delayed shall be entitled to perform such term, covenant or act within the appropriate 
time period after the expiration of the period of such delay. However, the provisions of 
this Paragraph 19 shall not in any way operate to excuse the Licensee from the prompt 
payment of the License Fee and the Secondary License Fee required by the terms of this 
Agreement. 
 

 

This section of the lease specifically deals with the renovations which Tartu resolved to 
undertake: 
 

21. (h) Licensor's Enticement  
The Licensor shall endeavour to complete the following work prior to the 
Commencement Date: 
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(I) fully accessible access to the Building from Madison Avenue including 
but not limited to mobility impairments in the foyer, cloak room, 
classrooms, washroom(s), main floor and ground floor level; 

(II) secure storage areas for the Licensee's audio-visual equipment and other 
material as agreed to by the Licensor; 

(III) the Premises as well as the occasional use of the Main Room will have 
hard wired internet connections to which the Licensee agrees to sign the 
Licensor's user agreement; 

(IV) centrally located bulletin board for Licensee's notices and posters; 
(V) for academy congregational purposes the foyer or another meeting room 

will be set with tables and chairs; 
(VI) use of cloak room and kitchen if desired; and 

(VII) occasional use of other meeting rooms given adequate advance notice. 
The Licensor acknowledges the work contemplated in subsection 21(h)(I) is integral to 
the Licensee selecting the Premises for its operations and agrees to provide the 
Licensee's president as so elected from time to time with monthly updates as to the 
Licensor's progress. The Licensee acknowledges that the work above may not be 
completed prior to the Commencement Date.  
 

 

Three solutions that might be considered to deal with contractual obligations are: 
 
MOTION: That we contact the lawyer who drafted the lease to advise us on how its 
provisions stand in light of the COVID-19 crisis.   [We should also ask him to take into 
account that government restrictions may be lifted but we may still choose not to use the 
classrooms at Tartu because of the vulnerable nature of our demographic] 
 
Or 
 
MOTION:  That we contact Tartu to arrive at some mutually agreeable 
accommodation – e.g. some forgiveness of the amount owing since we will not be 
occupying the space for some period of time, or some reduction as a quid pro quo for 
the incomplete renovations.  
 
Or 
Both 
 
 

3.  That the board consider the matter of fees, as the Academy program 
will be greatly changed 

Earlier this year the Board voted to maintain fees at the existing amount of $180 p.a.  
Now, that we are faced with the need to move to virtual workshops, cancel Walks, Forums, 
and Talks (at least in their conventional formats) the concern will surely be that members 



 
5 

are receiving a lot less “value” for their money.   Some members may assume that the 
Academy will not be paying for classroom rental and therefore there should be a 
corresponding adjustment in fees.   
 
Registration numbers are down and, although there are likely many factors at play, it might 
well be that members are also reluctant to paying up front for what they perceive may be 
cancelled at a later date.  
 
Much depends on finding out the answer to our obligations to Tartu. Should we receive a 
significant forgiveness in that regard, we could consider passing on the saving to our 
members. However, if we are obligated to pay the full amount then any reduction in fees 
becomes moot, especially since our income can be expected to be much lower if 
registration numbers do not recover to previous levels.  
 
Two motions that might be considered with regard to fees are: 
 
MOTION: That we maintain current fees but, if we deliver the entire fall semester 
electronically, we consider offering some kind of credit against the payment of fees 
in the 2021/2022 academic year – say, $90 if our financial resources permit. [Again, 
much depends on our Tartu obligation.] 
 
MOTION:  If one of the factors preventing registration is unwillingness to commit 
financially at this time, that we allow new registrations to be accepted now with 
payment deferred until a later date. [Subject to this being possible for Membership 
Committee to accommodate.] 
 

4. That the board consider matters regarding randomization and other 
key registration dates 

Registration opened on April 2 and at last count is under 190. It is my understanding that 
at the present time no workshop is over-subscribed.  
 
Randomization was originally scheduled for May 6 and the opening of the fourth workshop 
and allocation of spaces to waitlisted members was scheduled for July 1 and July 1 – 8, 
respectively. 
 
We have announced that randomization is postponed but we need to clearly communicate 
the new registration schedule. It seems many members are taking a wait-and-see attitude 
and are holding off from registering because there is no real pressure to do so. Setting firm 
revised dates would show that we have a plan and are committed to offering workshops in 
the fall. 
 
 
MOTION: That the Board decide at this meeting a revised date for randomization and  
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revised dates for the opening of the fourth workshop and allocation of spaces to 
waitlisted members. 
 
 
 

5.  That the board consider allowing facilitators to revise their workshop 
size 
 
Switching to a videoconferencing format for workshops provides a challenge in managing 
large class sizes. Some facilitators may be more comfortable with handling a smaller 
number of participants. Class sizes may naturally be smaller anyway if registration levels 
do not improve. 
 
In developing their workshops, facilitators will have planned for 12 sessions. The question 
now arises of how to fill those 24 presentation slots with fewer people on hand? First of all, 
many of our workshops, especially discussion-type and film, feature shorter introductions 
of the topic rather than lengthy presentations so the impact of a smaller class size would be 
less on these workshops.  Literary workshops which typically feature a first hour 
presentation on the book and a second hour presentation on the author could be handled 
by the same presenter handling both tasks. In other “presentation heavy” workshops, some 
presenters could volunteer to present more than once or facilitators could take it on 
themselves to fill the gaps. Recourse could be made to additional resources – YouTube 
clips, etc.  In short, it is felt that facilitators can find imaginative ways to compensate for 
fewer class members. 
 
MOTION: That the Curriculum Committee ask facilitators whether they wish to 
revise their maximum class sizes in view of the fact that they will be operating in a 
VC environment and that Membership use these revised numbers for purposes of 
randomization. 
 
 

6. That the board maintain the current workshop schedule during the 
period of videoconferencing 
 
Our Two Weeks At A Glance document is based on 2-hour time slots, with two workshops 
operating simultaneously. The question has been raised as to whether we need to stick to 
this schedule when workshops are not held in classrooms. The recommendation of the 
Curriculum Committee is that we maintain the current schedule to conform with our 
customary practice and simplify the transition back to the classroom as soon as that 
becomes possible.  
 
In addition, there are licencing restrictions on how many Zoom meetings may be run 
simultaneously – by adhering to the Two Weeks At A Glance schedule we ensure that we 
will not have multiple competing meetings by chance. Facilitators would also be able to 
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book recurring meetings in their assigned time slots in advance and would not need to go 
through the Secretary so as to avoid conflicts in bookings. 
 
MOTION: That facilitators be advised to conform to their assigned week, day and 
time slot in running their workshops on a videoconferencing platform. 
 

7. That the board consider the addition of a new workshop to the 
current list 
 
Yvette Matyas and Thea Herman have proposed the late addition of a new workshop: 
Pandemics – Past, Present and Future: What Can We Learn? details of which have previously 
been circulated to the Board.  
 
MOTION: That the Pandemic workshop be added to the academic schedule and be 
available for registration at the same time as the fourth workshop option is allowed.  
 
 
 

8. That the board approve the replacement of the Facilitators’ Forum 
with a series of facilitator training sessions on how to run workshops on 
a  videoconferencing platform 
 
The Curriculum Committee had hoped to deliver the cancelled Facilitators’ Forum by 
teleconference in smaller sessions over a number of days.  The consensus is that all our 
efforts should now be concentrated on providing facilitators with comprehensive training 
to prepare them for operating in a VC format. 
 
MOTION: That the 2020 Facilitator Forum be replaced by training and practice 
sessions for all new and returning facilitators to be provided by the Tech Team with 
the assistance of additional volunteers.  


